Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

April 9, 2012
Minutes 

Present:  Robert Barton, Mary Lou Dyer, Kevin Reilly, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Sue Witt, Rachel Dyer, Judy St. Hilaire, Kathy Truslow, Barry Schklair, Andrew Taranko, Priscilla Burnette, Laurie Raymond, Evelyn Blanchard,  Richard Estabrook, Arthur P. Clum, Paul Nau, Romy Spitz, Terry Valente, Suzanne Boras, Rachel Schlein, Dee Karnofsky, Perry Blass, Mary Beth Sullivan, Bob Gauthier, Staci Converse, Deb Sawyer, Jim Hathaway, Jill Johanning, Mary Scamman, Sanchia Snyder, Elaina McDaniel, Shirley LaBranche, Beth Jones, Irene Mailhot, Rita Furlow, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Jodi Benvie. 
Cullen Ryan welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda.  There was a motion to accept minutes from 03.12.2012 meeting, the motion was seconded, and minutes were accepted.  Participants introduced themselves and Cullen introduced the guest speaker.   In introducing the speaker, Cullen noted that the Coalition in its Continuum of Care model is very supportive of an assessment of each individual’s functional level as a measure of what he or she needs for supports.  
Guest speaker:  Denise McCarthy, SIS Project Manager, DHHS Office of Developmental Services.  
SIS – Supports Intensity Scale      
The positions of Project Manager for the SIS and Training Director were combined in 2012.  Ms. McCarthy was awarded this position in March 2012.  Prior to this post, Ms. McCarthy worked at DHHS for about 20 years as the Project Manager for SIS, and as a Supervisor, Resource Coordinator, Intake Worker, and Case Manager, in the Portland Regional Office and in the Lewiston Office.  Before joining DHHS, Ms. McCarthy worked in the private sector as a service provider at various agencies.   
Ms. McCarthy is excited about the implementation of the Supports Intensity Scale (SIS) in Maine.  This system was created by the American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities (AAIDD) in 2004.  It is new to Maine, but is currently used across the United States, in several Canadian provinces, and abroad.  She noted that up until about 3 years ago, there was no research in Maine dedicated to adults with developmental disabilities on which to base decisions.  Funds were distributed on an anecdotal basis rather than on solid research.  The SIS fills the need for such data, so funds may be fairly apportioned.  DHHS was looking for a more scientific approach of measuring individual needs and resource allocation.  The assessment includes 57 questions that help identify an individual’s current needs and ways to plan for the future.  The starting sample includes 500 individuals whose assessments will be used for norming purposes.  It will track which and where the majority of services are being used.  To date, 67 of the 500 interviews have been scheduled or completed.
Comment:  Adopting the SIS should not come as a surprise as a new rating system has been anticipated for years.  
Question:  Further explanation of the application of the SIS was requested.  
Response:  The SIS sample will establish the “typical person” against whom others will be measured.  Medical and behavioral needs are taken into consideration in the process.  It not only looks at what’s going on right now, but also what someone would  need for support if/when their situation changes.  For example, what would it take to move an individual from the family home into the community?  
Question:  Who is being interviewed?  
Response: There will be at least two people at the table; the individual being served, and someone who knows this individual well.  DHHS prefers that person have at least 3 months of direct experience with the individual being assessed.  Ms. McCarthy acknowledged the individual and their support person/team may have different ideas of what they need.  This has led to some fruitful discussions.  
Comment:  I was present when an individual was upset with the interviewer.  
Response:  Sometimes individuals don’t want to participate in the interview.  There is flexibility in the process, meaning there can be frequent breaks, snacks, and changes in support personnel present.  
Question:  I’m confused about the outcome.  What will it be used for?  
Response:  The SIS will be used for planning purposes specific to the individual, to even out the funding playing field, and to create a valid, logical picture to present to the Legislature.  Implementing the SIS will give the Legislature much more information than they have now.  
Question:  How will it address episodes of low incidence/high impact?  For example, an individual who has been receiving services for 12 years went out in a blizzard several years ago.  This is not an everyday occurrence but could be a life threatening event.  How does the system handle this?

Response:  The SIS does not measure just one behavior.  It tries to determine the dominant needs of the individual to be safe.  But all needs and behaviors are part of the discussion.

Question:  How does the scoring of the system work?  Could a person who needs 24 hour support get the same score as someone who needs less?

Response:  SIS is a person-centered allocation tool that is used for planning purposes and to establish a fair and transparent system of funding.  In the end, we will be able to say, “This is what the tool tells us.”  
Question:  What if people think the system isn’t right?  Can they use the grievance process?

Response:  I can’t respond to what DHHS is going to do because the whole process isn’t in place yet.  We hope the assessment will be helpful in determining what we need to work on and developing goals. 
Comment:  Human Services Resources Institute (www.hsri.org) has done some sampling of the system used elsewhere. 

Question:  Is there a mechanism to adjust algorithms being used?  In order for the results to be effective and meaningful, they need to be adjusted every 6 to 12 months, based on needs.  

Comment:  There are assessments required by the State of Maine.  A lot of service providers conduct lots of interviews and then bill the state, even if they can’t fulfill needs. 

Response:  The SIS interview will not be billed to MaineCare.  Right now, the plan is to conduct interviews every 3 years.  Regarding other interviews, Ms. McCarthy’s department will not dictate to individual service providers how to conduct their interviews.  

Combined questions:  Isn’t 3 years extreme?  People may experience growth or need more support in that time. What about shifting needs?  What happens if a person has more needs over time?  We are not asking for more group homes, people want to live in their own apartments.  That’s not the goal is it?
Response:  If needed, interviews may be conducted more frequently.  Ms. McCarthy told the group she would be happy to come back again to further discuss the SIS and answer questions.  In the meantime, she offered to respond to questions via email at: Denise.Mccarthy@Maine.gov.  

The webinar and brochure outlining the SIS will be posted to the Coalition website.

Per AAIDD:  “Tailoring supports for individual needs requires tools that reliably and validly measure those needs. That is the function of AAIDD’s Supports Intensity Scale (SIS)®

SIS measures the individual’s support needs in personal, work-related, and social activities in order to identify and describe the types and intensity of the supports an individual requires. SIS was designed to be part of person-centered planning processes that help all individuals identify their unique preferences, skills, and life goals.

The supports approach also recognizes that individual needs change over time, and that supports must change as well. They must be developed and delivered in age-appropriate settings, with the understanding that, regardless of intellectual abilities or limitations, people should have the opportunity engage in activities and life experiences just like any other person.”  
Useful links:  www.aaidd.org, www.siswebsite.org                      
 (End of presentation.)
Discussion about DHHS Supplemental Budget:  

Mary Lou Dyer said with any luck the legislature will recess this week.  The bill on the restructuring of DHHS has not come out of committee yet, and still must be debated.  The big topic is GA (General Assistance) funding, which is currently being discussed in private meetings.  Since nothing has been made public, it is unclear where everything stands.  DHHS budget items for FY13 (July 1 is the start of FY13) are not complete.  There are two major issues:  eligibility and MaineCare (ongoing costs and one time costs).  $14M was found, so some cuts were temporarily avoided (including MSP – Medicare Savings Program).  But, due to an accounting error, Maine may have to pay the Federal government back for overpayment to MaineCare.  The process between State and Federal agencies will go on over time, so the outcome won’t be known for about a year.  The Appropriations Committee will continue working on the budget.  A “Tabor–like” bill (taxpayer bill of rights) is coming up this week.  This is not a new idea; it seems to resurface every few years.  It seeks to cap spending with surpluses given back in the form of tax breaks.  If passed, it would set Maine up for perpetual structural deficits (witness what happened in Colorado), and would decimate public services.  
Cullen added that cuts to GA would significantly impact housing for low-income individuals and families.  If GA can only be used for housing for 90 days, landlords will not want to lease apartments to low-income tenants.  In turn, these people may become homeless because they cannot guarantee their rent will be paid (no way to fill in the gaps).  GA also pays for emergency shelters.  People will no longer be able to access GA if they are on TANF (Temporary Assistance to Needy Families).  That eliminates its use as an emergency measure.  A small grant from GA can mean the difference in the stability of a family.  They may have to choose between attending to an emergency and paying their rent.  Again, there is an increased risk for homelessness.  Currently, the waiting list for rent subsidies is between 1-10 years (depending on various factors).  Finally, the 10 municipalities (including Portland, Bangor, and Lewiston/Auburn) of the state that are eligible to be reimbursed at 90% of GA expenditures (after they have exceeded a spending threshold), will be capped at a 50% rate.  Effected cities were told they could get money from MaineHousing.  Four to five million would be gobbled up from the HOME Fund.  The HOME Fund leverages $10 of federal and private money for every $1 allotted; using this for cash assistance would eliminate that leveraging capability and remove the resources for housing.  The plan would take this leverage power away.   
LD 849, “Tax Relief for Maine Citizens by Reducing Income Taxes” was originally rejected by the Senate but is now revived in the House.  It will go back to the Senate with changes and then must go through both chambers again.  If enacted, there would be less money available – a permanent structural problem – for services, and likely the safety net for vulnerable populations.  Homelessness could dramatically increase and emergency shelters will fill up.  The result could mean homeless shelter populations would begin to include people with developmental disabilities because there would be no place else to go.  The consequences could be dire for individuals with developmental disabilities.                           

Section 21 Waiver waiting list:

Richard Estabrook spoke to the waiting list:  The situation is far more dire than previously thought.  There are 637 people currently on the list; 212 are Priority One (abuse, neglect, exploitation – used to be health and safety), 238 are Priority Two, and 187 are Priority Three.  Why is this important?  There were 250 people on the list 2 years ago and 450 people on the list 1 year ago.  Last year, calendar year 2011, 7 people got off the list each month, and yet the list grew by 180 people.  In 2012, only 2 people have gotten off the waiver list.  No one else will get off the waiver list in the foreseeable future.  Further, Autism is not included in these figures, and there has been an explosion in the number of diagnosed cases (per Center for Disease Control, www.cdc.gov, in 2008 1 in 88 children were diagnosed with Autism Spectrum Disorder, in 2006, the number was 1 in 150.  In 1996 the incidence was 1 in 10,000).  Six hundred thirty seven (637) people on the waiver waiting list means a percentage will have to turn to crisis services for help.  For example, a 75 year old woman who cares for her 45 year old son at home is now faced with also caring for her husband with dementia.  She can’t care for both.  Providers are ready to help, but there is no funding to pay them.  Where does she go for help and what help is available?  And what happens to her loved ones when she dies?  There is a crisis in the crisis services system.  The wave is breaking, and threatens to overwhelm the system in short order.  There are maybe 4 or 5 crisis beds available throughout the state.  There are no available crisis beds in Portland.  A bed in Presque Isle does not help the person in crisis in Portland.  In addition, crisis beds are now being used for longer periods, resulting in fewer available beds at any one time. There is talk of a thorough quantitative review and revamping of the priority lists.  Regardless of the proposed review, the pressure on the system will not lessen.  The commonly used estimate of children aging into adult services annually is between 120 and 150.  This number only counts children graduating from public schools each year, so it is considered a conservative estimate.
People are losing heart waiting to get off the wait list for services.  Last month, Kathy Truslow was told she should quit her job to care for her child.  She estimates she has about two months left before she will have to close her practice.  A similar pattern has emerged in the Shared Living Option (SLO) community.  In one SLO home, the father is dying but other providers can’t get funding.  The sad news is that if your child is not on the waiver list now, they could be waiting 2 to 3 years for an opening.   

DHHS accounting anticipates a 4.3 million dollar deficit in this quarter.  Where they expect to get the money to fill this hole, no one knows.  Right now the State is matched $2 to $1 by the Federal government for funding the services covered by this waiver.  Maine could lose this important source of funding.  

Section 29 Update:

As of April 5, there were 359 people on the wait list. 

DHHS Personnel Update: 
Welcome to Jim Hathaway who will be attending meetings as a DHHS representative for Region 1!  (Jim is filling the role of Brian Scanlon).  Jim hopes to meet people on an individual basis and realizes the magnitude of the problems currently facing DHHS.  He noted the wait list is a top priority, but added there is still so much uncertainty at DHHS he can’t provide specifics on timing of events or hiring, or budget matters at this time.            
There are ongoing mergers at DHHS, and waivers have been submitted for key vacated positions.  

The entire team of Advocates has been laid off, effective August 1, 2012.  Please refer to Richard Estabrook’s article in the Bangor Daily News regarding the loss of this department.  http://bangordailynews.com/2012/03/29/opinion/contributors/protect-advocacy-for-people-with-disabilities
Plans to privatize Advocacy positions are under consideration.  

Institute for Civic Leadership (ICL) Update:  

The report is forthcoming.  The goal of this group is to help form connections with parents of younger children to bring them into the know, and into preparing for their futures and working with other parents to improve the system. 
Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  No report at this meeting.
Coalition Website:  We hope the website will be used as a tool to talk to each other and to keep each other informed.  The website will be updated regularly with Action Alerts, postings from Coalition members, and helpful links to useful websites.  Suggestions for improvement are welcome.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.   
www.maineparentcoalition.org
Section 8 Campaign Update – Section Eight Voucher Reform Act, preferences for DD populations.

Cullen will be sending out letters thanking Maine’s Delegation for either signing “Dear Colleague” letters and/or supporting Section 8 and/or other crucial housing programs. 
Continuum of Care:

The White Paper has been embraced by DHHS because it envisions a different delivery system of services.  But it may have problems with funding.  Two items that shouldn’t cost a lot of money but could reap great benefits (both monetarily and quality of life) are the use of assistive technology and allowance of low level home help for people with Section 29 waivers.  Adopting some simple amendments from the White Paper could solve a chunk of problems.
Upcoming Events:
April 28, 2012, 10am-12 noon: Boothbay Region YMCA. Performing Arts Workshop, music, theatre games, movement! Open to all children and young adults with developmental disabilities (8-48).  Free, but registration required. FMI: Helen Meserve at 633-5666, or Boothbay Region YMCA at 633-2855. 
If anyone would like an upcoming event posted in the minutes, please contact elizabeth@chomhousing.org  
Next meeting:  May 14, 2012, 12-2PM.   Featured Speaker:  Vanessa Bell – Maine Guardianship Program 
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
We recognize it is often difficult to attend the meetings in person.  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To call in, dial 1-218-486-1600, wait for the prompt to enter the code 810236#, and you should be automatically connected.  We have found entering the code slowly and deliberately works best.   You will need to connect by 12:15 so that music does not play while the meeting starts.  
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